Town of Islesboro
Planning Board
Regular Meeting

May 7, 2012
6:15 PM
Town Office Meeting Room

MINUTES

Members Present: Chair Alice Faye, Janice Harmen, Peter Coombs, Mark Small and Gil
Rivera. Excused: Alternates Jennifer Whyte and Katharine Schwarzenbach

Others Present: Bill Boardman - CEO, Paul Nichter, Pam Grindle, David Paul, Sharon
Ashley, Tom Daley, Rick Rogers and Andy Hamilton

The meeting was called to order at 6:15 PM and a quorum was established.

MOTION by J. Harmen to approve the minutes of the April 23, 2012 Public
Hearing. G. Rivera seconded the motion and it passed 5-0.

MOTION by J. Harmen to approve the minutes of the April 23, 2012 Planning
Board Meeting as corrected. M. Small seconded the motion and it passed 5-0.

MOTION by M. Small to take the agenda out of order. Motion was seconded by
G. Rivera and it passed 5-0.

ANDY STAPLES, CARPENTER FOR HIRE LLC, MAP 39, LOT 36, MD3-12

This application was tabled at the last meeting for a site review to allow the
Planning Board a chance to see the location to aid in the decision of whether the project
should fall under major development or minor development. While the Board was there,
they measured the setbacks and submitted a site review report for the record.

Paul Nichter, agent for the applicant, explained the calculation of the square
footage of the area of activity. He said that the figure of 4415 sq. ft encompasses the
entire fenced area including the existing building, the building addition, the covered
shed area and the yard within the fenced area. Mr. Nichter would like to go back and
calculate the area of activity to include the storage area and the buildings for a total of
2268 sq. feet as he says the remaining area shouldn’t be calculated into the total square
foot of activity as it is going to be grassed over. Mr. Nichter said he is trying to meet the
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specifications of the ordinance with the application, as well, the applicant is trying to
be a good neighbor by fencing in the area.

Andrew Hamilton, Esq, agent for abutters Neil and Nancy Hoffman, displayed a
diagram depicting the square footage of the property and it’s buildings. He said Mr.
Nichter was correct in the 2268 square foot calculation of the building areas. However,
the entire yard area, and what Mr. Hamilton contends as the area of activity, he
calculates to be 4,855 sq. ft. He said that the applicant has already brought in fill which
will erode onto abutter’s property. He said the fill material is very unusual for the goal
of planting grass - rocks were placed, then stone dust. He doesn’t find this a logical base
for planting grass. He said the lot coverage far exceeds the allowed 20%. He also
questions whether this activity is appropriate for this size lot. He said that the plantings
by Mr. Staples that have recently happened are sparse.

In rebuttal, Mr. Nichter pointed out that there is no stone dust there. That is not
what was placed. Mr. Boardman said that the material used is considered a growth mat
for grass. Mark Small said that he is employed by Paul Hatch and they brought in the
material and placed in on the lot. Mr. Small said that what was brought in was 1"minus,
not stone dust.

Alice Faye brought it to the attention of the Board that Mark Small was employed
by Paul Hatch who was hired to bring in fill for Mr. Staples. For the record, she asked
the Board to vote on whether they see Mark as having a conflict of interest. She said
that he did not have direct economic gain as he was the employee, and she does not feel
he has a conflict of interest.

MOTION by J. Harmen to not recuse Mr. Small from decisions regarding
this application. G. Rivera seconded the motion and it passed 5-0.

Mr. Hamilton pointed out that the drafters of the DRO were not clear when writing
12.1.3 #2. He also said that the building was a bus barn and understands the Planning
Board feels that the use is grandfathered, but Mr. Hamilton points out that the former
use encompassed an area of activity of approximately 1246 square feet, the size of the
former bus barn. The lot coverage previously was only 13% and now it is upwards of 40%.
He feels the applicant is exceeding the grandfathered use with this project. He said that
as they have built this lot up with fill, there will be drainage issues. He said there will
be more traffic caused by the proposed project. He reiterated that the lot coverage has
been maxed out, and that they should have applied for the activities which have already
transpired. He said that regardless of the fence, the noise will still be heard by abutters.

He asked the Board to treat this as a major development. He asks the Board to require
the applicant to
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1) Amend the application to describe the entire scope of the activity
2) Reduce and eliminate various parts of the application to not exceed 20% lot coverage
3) Provide submissions for a major develoment review application.

Mr. Nichter explained that the proposed activity would be similar to the place by
the library that is now being rented by Mr. Staples. There would be occasional activity,
not consistent activity. He said that he estimates Mr. Staples has between 6-20
employees but they are on various jobs, they do not work in the carpentry shop for the
most part. He said that there are many similar customary home occupations on
Islesboro, and that this is no different. He said that Mr. Staples intention was to make
the site look better by cleaning up the lot. Mr. Nichter noted that fill is allowed to be
brought in without a permit in the rural district. There should be low impact on the
neighborhood. The doors have been brought back to prevent road hazard. It is not
intended to be a lumber retail business. Viking Lumber might occasionally drop off
material to the site, but he can’t guarantee 100% that it won’t be every day. Regarding
the noise, there will be insulation that will help muffle the noise but he is not certain
what type of insulation will be used. Mr. Nichter said there is insulation that could be
used that would insulate all noise so one could not hear it from the exterior of the
building.

Janice Harmen asked Mr. Nichter how the grass was supposed to grow if vehicles
were passing over it to which Mr. Nichter said that it would be challenging and there may
be some patchy spots.

Mr. Hamilton pointed out that this is not a customary home occupation as the
applicant does not live there. He also is concerned that the Board and the abutters are
not getting clear answers as Mr. Nichter’s presentation is mostly assumption on what Mr.
Staples intentions are.

Bill Boardman, CEO, said that Mr. Staples has been very up front with him since
the beginning when he purchased the property. Per Mr. Boardman, he refers to the Land
Use Ordinance when topics are not covered in the Development Review Ordinance. Mr.
Boardman said that he did not see a need for Mr. Staples to get a permit to bring in the
fill as it was in the rural district, and it is Mr. Boardman’s opinion that it would not
create drainage problems.

Paul Nichter said that as the lot is graded now, it slopes to the back of the yard
where there is a low area where water can puddle and seep in the ground without
affecting the neighbors.

Mr. Staples contends that the way the fill was brought in that it has to effect the

Planning Board Meeting May 7, 2012 Page 3 of 7




drainage. He asked the Planning Board to read DRO 5.6 - Development Prior to Approval
Prohibited in which it states that projects requiring approval under the DRO will be in
violation if there has been grading or construction of roads, grading of land or lots, or
construction of building prior to receiving a permit.

Bill Boardman, CEO, said that he knew Mr. Staples would be eventually coming in
with an application, but felt that he could do the filling and grading of the land without
a permit and gave him permission to do so.

Mr. Hamilton said that this application has to be one of the activities described
in DRO Section 12.1.4 #2, and not a customary home occupation.

MOTION by A. Faye to review the application of Andy Staples under
major development. J. Harmen seconded the motion. Vote: 2 yes, 3 no (M.
~Small, P. Coombs and G. Rivera). The motion did not pass.

MOTION by M. Small to review the application of Andy Staples under
minor development. G. Rivera seconded the motion and it passed 3 yes, 2 no
(A. Faye and J. Harmen).

Following these motions, Mr. Hamilton asked that the Planning Board tao/provide
Finding of Facts on the reasons why the three Board members decided that this should
be considered a minor development. He said that a lot of this information that has been
presented this evening is supposition, not evidence. A. Faye said this is not a normal
request and is unsure if the Board has to oblige. She wishes to consult with the town
attorney.

MOTION by J. Harmen to table the application regarding the request for
Findings of Fact for consultation with the town attorney. M. Small seconded
the motion and it passed 5-0.

Mr. Hamilton said that he believes there is a conflict of interest with Mark Small
as a voting member. Alice Faye said that she will consult with the town’s attorney.

Rick Rogers, member of the IAP Board, is there as an abutter and still wishes to
have his questions answered from the previous meeting . He says he doesn’t know if he
is in favor of the project or not as a lot of what has been said is not from the applicant
himself and he needs more specific information regarding traffic impact, hours of
operation, lighting, noise etc.
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There was mention at the previous meeting of a requirement that anyone
purchasing the property had to keep the doors set back from the road. Vern Ziegler,
town assessor, provided the deeds in which there was no language found regarding same.

Mr. Nichter submitted a revised 2NC form which showed figures he asked to be
changed at the last meeting. Mr. Hamilton said that the 2NC form is not complete, as
items on the site plan are omitted which should be calculated. Alice Faye said that the
math and calculations would be checked later on as it is their normal procedure to first
find an application complete and then go back on site or review the paperwork to be
sure it is accurate.

The fence came into question on whether it is a structure or not and if it had to
meet the setback. Per Mr. Boardman, a fence does not need to meet the setback
according to the Land Use Ordinance which he goes by as it is not discussed in the
Development Review Ordinance. Mr. Hamilton says that it is a structure and it is within
the setback and there will be activity right up against the fence. Mr. Nichter said the
only activity would be driving in that area to which Mr. Hamilton said that is a land use

activity.

MOTION by J. Harmen to declare that Application #MD3-12 of Andy
Staples is complete under Minor Development. G. Rivera seconded the motion
and it passed 5-0.

MOTION by M. Small to hold a public hearing on this application on May
30, 2012 at 6 PM in the Town Office Meeting Room. G. Rivera seconded the
motion and it passed 5-0.

Motion by J. Harmen to table the application #MD3-12 of Andy Staples for
the public hearing on May 30, 2012. G. Rivera seconded the motion and it
passed 5-0.

DAVID PAUL, MD #4-12, MAP 19, LOT 2

This application is for a building to be used as storage for 1 to 2 vehicles and as an
automobile repair shop. The Planning Board found that the application included the fee,
notification to the abutters and all required information.

MOTION by M. Small that the application of David Paul, #MD4-12 is complete. P. Coombs
seconded the motion and it passed 5-0.

Mr. Paul stated that his intention is to construct a building in order to work on cars
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rather than doing it in the front parking area as he does now. He will be working on cars
3-4 days a week and at this time does not intend to have any employees. He does not
believe he is required to have any state license in order to operate his mechanic shop.

If he has 3 or more unregistered vehicles on the lot, Mr. Boardman said that he would
have to apply for an Automobile Graveyard permit.

MOTION BY J. Harmen to table the application of David Paul, MD #4-12, Map
19, Lot 2 for a site review. P. Coombs seconded the motion and it passed 5-0.
G. Rivera, Peter Coombs and Bill Boardman will do the site review.

MOTION BY J. Harmen to return to the original order of the agenda. Gil Rivera
seconded the motion and it passed 5-0.

Verizon Wireless Telecommunications Facility, MD2-12, Map 38, Lot 10

This application for a 75' telecommunications tower was tabled at the last meeting for
Findings of Fact which are presented to the Board for their approval and signature. It
was noted that an abutter, Stuart Ray, received notification late as he was traveling and
did send an e-mail outlining his concern of the location of the tower. It appears that the
location of the tower is not in an area that was of concern to him.

MOTION by Peter Coombs to approve the Findings of Fact as written. G. Rivera
seconded the motion and it passed 5-0.

MOTION by Janice Harmen to approve Application MD#2-12 of Verizon Wireless to
construct a telecommunications facility on Map 38, Lot 10 as presented. G. Rivera
seconded the motion and it passed 5-0.

JEFFREY CRAWFORD, MAP 20, LOT 37, LU APPLICATION #8-12

This application is to add on to the existing house an entry room/utility room and deck.
Mr. Boardman said that they are intending to install a composting system. Information
regarding this system is filed with the original application. The Board felt that a site
review was not necessary as there are ample setbacks.

MOTION by J. Harmen to approve Application #8-12 of Jeffrey Crawford, Map 20, Lot 37
to construct an addition to the existing house to include an entry porch, utility room and
a deck. P. Coombs seconded the motion and it passed 5-0.

OTHER BUSINESS

The Planning Board wants to revisit the current rules on notification to abutters. Peggy
will find a copy of the previous ordinance and the Board will look at requiring applicants
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